LTPOA Minutes June 9, 2015

     Board Members Present: Steve Blaha, John Johnston, Marilyn Meyer, Shelby Reneski, Ken Stojeba, and Doug Leeker.

     President Blaha called the meeting to order at 7:00p.m. There were 11 residents in attendance and the meeting began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

President’s Report

     President Blaha thanked everyone for attending the meeting this warm evening and thanked the residents for cleaning up their property and getting it ready for summer.  He commented that it gives the community a sense of pride.
     President Blaha asked the board members if they had read last month’s minutes and if they had any additions, corrections or deletions.  With nothing new to correct or add, President Blaha asked for a motion to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve them as printed.  Marilyn made a motion to waive the reading and approve the minutes and it was seconded by Ken.  MOTION PASSED.
Treasurer’s Report

     Marilyn reported income of $2.099.84, which included the sale of a lot for $2,000, trailer rental of $20, additional income from the Lauer closing of $4.26, gate cards for $70.00 and interest of $5.58.
     The total outflow was $9,769.79, which included Mickey’s Portable Toilet ($90.00), Dale Wallen for mowing and cleaning up the ditches ($3,440.00), PDC Laboratories for water testing ($465.00), Mooney Landscape for culvert repair ($1,380.00), Matt Farris for tree removal ($500.00), Tesreau for 1st quarter legal services ($3,793.00) and utilities ($101.79).
     After the monthly cash inflow and cash outflow, the checking account has a balance of $41,954.31.  The Millennium account has a balance of $200,757.44.
Marilyn reported that since opening the Millennium account last August, the account has earned $757.00 in interest.

     Marilyn reported that we still have two delinquent assessments that have not been paid off yet and are being handled by the attorney. 

     Rich Hirsch asked Marilyn why the millennium account interest was not added on the financial handout and she stated that she could add it on a separate line under the balance.

     Shelby made a motion to approve the report and it was seconded by Doug.  MOTION PASSED.

     Marilyn asked for approval to pay bills totaling $3,153.61, which includes the portable toilet for $90, Red Oak Landscape (two cuts on the dam) for $2,300, Charter (gate phone & internet) for $107.13, Dale Wallen (grass cutting at the lakefront and entrance) $500, a replacement board for the porch at the sales office for $4.79 and $151.69 for the repair of the broken window in the guard shack door.

     Ken made a motion to pay the bills and it was seconded by Doug.  MOTION PASSED.

     Marilyn asked for approval to pay the Charter bill automatically each month like she does with the electric, because sometimes the bill does not arrive on time for the meeting and it did not get paid last month.  

     Ken made a motion to automatically pay the Charter bill each month and it was seconded by Doug.  MOTION PASSED.
Building

     John Johnston reported that he has an application from Daniel and Kimberly Dickinson, 7840 Mohawk Trail (lots C1-C3), to replace a retaining wall.  They already have their Jefferson County permit.  Ken made a motion to approve the retaining wall and it was seconded by Doug.  MOTION PASSED.
     John reported that as a courtesy, Dick and Carol Kohnen at 7828 Mohawk Trail informed him that they would be doing some landscaping.  They will be constructing some soil retention walls, which will be less than four feet high.

Security

     President Blaha reported that Jan Hunnicutt has been writing up cars and trailers that do not have stickers that are in the parking lot.  Steve stated that this helps deter unauthorized visitors and he thanked her for her help.
      Doug Leeker questioned if anyone knew who was riding four wheelers into the ravine, across from the parking lot.  He stated that there are tracks going into the woods.  Steve asked if we could find out who is riding there, maybe we could make a different entrance for them so that it would not be so detrimental to the road.  John stated that he would ask around to try to find out who is riding there.
     A resident informed the board that the guard was just opening the gate without checking who was entering late one weekend night.  It was suggested to make sure the guard knows the rules.
Gate

     Rich Hirsch reported that the Internet was out from noon on 5/29 until 2:27am on 5/30.  Rich stated that the phone at the gate uses the internet, so the callbox phone was out for the same period.  He said the internet failure for that length of time is exceptional.
     Rich reported that he received an email from a homeowner that complained about not being able to open the gate with his cell phone on 5/29 and other times.

     Rich stated that the phone number the homeowner has installed at the gate is a routing number and when it is called, it rings his home phone at Lake Tishomingo, then a series of cell phones and finally the home line in St. Louis.  Whoever picks up first gets the call.
     Rich said that apparently, using a routing number does not work well.

     Rich reported that he suggested to the homeowner to get a temporary gate entry code for situations where he knows people will need access, as in construction.

     Rich reported that he tested his own cell phone at the gate and it opened with no problem.

     Rich stated that he spoke with the installation company about cell phone problems, because a lot of people seem to have problems with cell phones, and they said it could be the quality of the phone line or that the pulse width of the cell phone was too short.  Rich said he is willing to work with homeowners that have problems with their phones.

     President Blaha thanked Rich for handling the problem the homeowner was having with his phone.

Maintenance

     Ken Stojeba reported that there was nothing new to report.

     President Blaha stated that we typically try to make everything look nice for the 4th of July holiday and in the past we have mowed from the entrance to the back on both sides, the coves and the lakefront.  He said Clarue has the dam scheduled for mowing before the 4th of July.  Steve reported that Marilyn has agreed to contact Dale Wallen and get him scheduled to mow before the holiday.

     President Blaha reported that he has made contact with John Mooney to go over all the items, regarding the ditch cleaning, that need to be completed and John is compiling an itemized list for a bid.  Steve stated that he also spoke with Steve Cook at CEG Paving to get a bid and he will look for a third bid if it is needed.

     Steve reported that Sheila Frauenfelder will take care of two areas and her bid included 2-3 hours at a cost of around $400.  Steve stated that he asked Sheila to notify him if it looks like it will exceed that amount.  He reported that she has already made contact with two homeowners about cleaning up their ditches at a cost to the homeowners.  
     President Blaha reported that the curve across from Matt Holloran’s house is extremely dangerous and the two lot owners at the curve, John Mahoney and Bill Tedrick, gave permission to cut any of the brush to open up that area for drivers to visibly see through that curve.

     President Blaha reported Ed Hill has restriped the roads again and thanked him.

     Doug Leeker asked about a dock under water in the C cove.  Steve said he would contact John Dauernheim tomorrow regarding the list he was composing with docks in need of repair or removal.

LTIA 
     Julie Johnston reported that she has 4th of July fliers to pass out to homeowners due to the problem we had last year of being too close to the dam while the fireworks company was setting up.  She also stated that she has “Slow-No Wake” fliers for pontoon boats to pass out to homeowners to remind them of the “no wake” rule for pontoons.
     Julie reported that signs would be posted on both sides of the dam to inform homeowners and their guests to stay away from the dam on the 4th of July.  Steve stated that he had buoys to put in the water to indicate how far back boats need to stay away from the dam.
     Julie reported that the Ice Cream Social and Coronation would be on June 28th.  The boat parade will line up at 3:15 and start at 3:30 pm on the 4th of July.  She stated they still need a lead boat for the parade. The 4th of July fireworks will begin at 9:30pm. 

     Julie reported that Boat Poker will be on August 29th and they are still in need of one more dock.

     Julie said this Sunday would be our last dinner meeting until September.  The theme is appetizers and the LTIA will provide a nacho bar. 
Finance

     Janet Hirsch reported that the budget meeting needed to take place after July 31st and before the August board meeting.  The date for the budget meeting was set for August 4th at 7:00pm.

Web Site

     Janet Hirsch reported that the deadline for the newsletter is June 20th.

Parents Club and Garden Club

     No reports.

Sewer Board

     Rich Hirsch reported that the inspection of selected home STEP tanks would begin in June.  Last year all 238 tanks in the subdivision were inspected.  Two of the tanks were pumped due to excessive grease.  This year we have a list of 83 tanks to inspect based on last year’s measurements.  He stated that tanks with high levels of scum or sludge, dirty filters or very high pump usage hours would be inspected and pumped if necessary.

     Rich reported that the District would pump out your tank for free once every 5 years, if needed.  If it has to be pumped more often, the homeowner would be charged $200-$300 for the pump-out.
Water Testing

     Marilyn reported for Clarue Holland from an email Clarue sent the LTPOA board.  Marilyn stated there were several issues.  The first was that the dam would be cut before the 4th of July.

     Marilyn stated that Clarue was very disappointed in the readings gained from the May water test.  It does show that all areas tested are well with in the safe limits. But, since we began testing in 2008, we have not had as many readings above “less than 10 cfu per 100 ml” as appeared this time around.  The difference in readings over the years is due to more water flowing into the lake that has washed over the fields in the watershed.  The lake water is very safe for water activities. 
     Marilyn reported that Clarue is concerned with what seems to be an increase in the seepage on the back of the dam.  When visiting with our dam engineer, Jeff Bartels, they looked at the seepage and discussed what we need to be doing in order to track the flow.

     The seepage could be actually water seeping through the dam or rainwater runoff above Rick Hannick’s house.  Jeff suggested building a little collection pond and measuring the flow through the pond area 2-3 times a week, checking the discharge rate along with current rainfall.  The idea is to see if there is a correlation between rainfall and seepage.

     Marilyn reported that Clarue would like to do some mineral and ion tests on the water samples we collect from the ponds to determine if the water sample is the same as the lake water or more like rain and runoff.
     Marilyn stated that Clarue would like to set up two collection ponds for sampling and testing.  The collection ponds would also be the spot from which to take the measurement of the water volume passing through the area.

     Marilyn reported that Clarue has found sandbags for a total of $25, but needs to check out filling the bags.

     Steve asked if we could wait until August when it was drier and Rich Hirsch suggested we measure the flow right now by building 2 collection spots.

     Ken reported that the dam engineer suggested measuring the flow without rainfall and again during rainfall.  

     Marilyn made a motion to build two ponds and it was second by Ken.  MOTION PASSED.

Old Business

     President Blaha reported that the LTIA from time to time has given out welcome baskets, depending on who was in charge.  He then asked Shelby Reneski to explain about the baskets.

     Shelby reported that last year she presented welcome baskets which were paid for by the LTIA.  She stated that the baskets consisted of information from the LTIA and the LTPOA.  She suggested that the costs for these baskets should be shared by the LTIA and LTPOA.

     Ken made a motion to help the LTIA pay for the welcome baskets and it was seconded by Shelby.  MOTION PASSED.

     Steve asked Janet Hirsch how the new sales office sidewalk project was coming along.  Janet said she spoke with Mr. Mooney and he said we were on the schedule and it would start in a couple of weeks.

     Janet reported that the sewer board did not want to fund 100 % of the cost of the project.  She stated she would be asking the LTPOA to cover 50% of the cost.

     Ken made a motion to pay 50% of the cost of the sidewalk and it was seconded by John.  MOTION PASSED.

     Doug Leeker reported that at our last meeting the EPA wanted entrance into our community to pass out letters to request testing at everyone’s property, on their soil for lead contamination.  After the presentation from Mr. Bach with the EPA, the board agreed to the request, since the process was free to the homeowners to get a lead test.  After much discussion and researching, the board has reached a decision not allow them into the community as an entity.  Doug stated that we would provide a letter in the newsletter to the homeowners informing them why we are refusing the EPA entrance as an entity, but if any homeowner would like lead testing on their soil by the EPA, they have that choice.

     Doug reported that there are ramifications involved with testing.  If the test results come back positive, you would have to disclose the results to any potential purchasers, lending institutions… 

     Doug reported that in researching all of this and communities where the EPA has tested, where lead is discovered, the EPA contractors come onto your property and scrape a foot of topsoil off of your land with machinery.  This could be detrimental to your trees and bushes.

     Doug said in further research what he has discovered is that if anyone thinks they may have a lead problem, the correct procedure would be to have you and your children personally tested.  If there is a positive test result you start with the basics, such as food, water and lead paint.  Doug stated that the last test you should have is from soil.  For soil to act as a contaminant it has to be eaten, which means a child would have to be digging and eating the soil.  

     Doug reported that the EPA’s rate of discovery, in other communities tested, out of about 3000 homes, is about 37%.  This is from soil that has been brought in from companies along the Big River for landscaping and building.  

     Doug made a motion to reverse our decision to allow the EPA into the lake community as an entity and also to include a letter in the newsletter giving homeowners more information about the EPA’s lead testing.  The motion was seconded by John.  MOTION PASSED.
     President Blaha reported that in January 2014 Ray Lauer put an article in the newsletter on the responsibilities of homeowners with a list of restrictions on what you can not accumulate on your property, like old building debris and logs.  Steve stated we have notified four homeowners with this accumulation.  Steve reported that Jefferson County also has an Abatement of Public Nuisance Ordinance with fifteen points that parallel the same restrictions that we have and if the four homeowners do not clean up their properties, we will turn their names over to Jefferson County.

     President Blaha reported that there was a house recently sold that the title company did not read our restrictions and did not send out the letters for first right of refusal.  Steve encouraged anyone who knows of a homeowner that is planning to sell their property, to read the restrictions and make sure your title company is aware.

New Business

     Marilyn reported that the LTPOA would be receiving ownership of lot N-04 as part of a delinquent assessment settlement.  Marilyn stated that once it has been entered at the recorder’s office it would be up for sale.  Marilyn stated that most of the LTPOA’s lots for sale are upper tier and we charge $2000 for them.  She said lot N-04 is in a cove with some water, so the board needs to decide on a price for this lot.

     Steve suggested that we table this decision until we can inspect the lot.
     President Blaha stated that he would like to welcome Trey Juedemann here tonight.  He is working on his Boy Scouts Citizenship in the Community Merit Badge.  One of the requirements is to attend a meeting of his community and write a summary of what was discussed and to learn to report about the activities in his community.  Steve mentioned that he is the son of Lisa and Paul Juedemann and the grandson of Mike and Liz Higgins.

  Steve thanked Trey for attending and told him that we look forward to him becoming a homeowner here some day and we look forward to him serving on the Board in the future.

     Barb Rohm announced that she would like to thank John Johnston for all of his service on the LTPOA Board, as his term is ending. 

     Janet Hirsch announced that we have the election on June 20th and that Ann Schatzman is our new election commissioner and she would like volunteers to help distribute the ballots and help with counting the votes.  There are three openings on the board and we have two people running.  We are in need of a third candidate. 

     President Blaha announced with no other new business, he would like to make a motion to adjourn and it was seconded by John. The meeting concluded at 8:15pm.
     Prepared by Shelby Reneski.
